**USD 227**

2023-2024

**HODGEMAN COUNTY ELEMENTARY SCHOOL STUDENT AND PARENT HANDBOOK**

Table of Contents

[MISSION STATEMENT: 5](#_Toc519235032)

[ELEMENTARY SCHOOL PARENTS 5](#_Toc519235033)

[BOARD OF EDUCATION MEMBERS 6](#_Toc519235034)

[DISTRICT TELEPHONE NUMBERS: 6](#_Toc519235035)

[PERSONNEL 6](#_Toc519235036)

[SUPERINTENDENT’S OFFICE: 6](#_Toc519235037)

[HODGEMAN COUNTY ELEMENTARY SCHOOL FACULTY AND STAFF: 6](#_Toc519235038)

[SAFETY HOTLINE 7](#_Toc519235039)

[ATTENDANCE 8](#_Toc519235040)

[PHILOSOPHY 8](#_Toc519235041)

[ATTENDANCE POLICY 8](#_Toc519235042)

[TARDIES 8](#_Toc519235043)

[DAILY SCHEDULE 8](#_Toc519235044)

[ACADEMICS](#_Toc519235045) 9

[WEEKLY ELIGIBILITY](#_Toc519235046) 9

[GO.EDUSTAR PARENTS ONLINE](#_Toc519235047) 9

[GENERAL INFORMATION](#_Toc519235048) 9

[GRADE CARDS 10](#_Toc519235049)

[PARENT-TEACHER CONFERENCES 10](#_Toc519235050)

[RETENTION 10](#_Toc519235051)

[STUDENT CONCERNS 11](#_Toc519235052)

[FEES FOR RETURNED CHECKS 11](#_Toc519235053)

[FIELD TRIPS 11](#_Toc519235054)

[FIRE AND TORNADO DRILLS 11](#_Toc519235055)

[GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE 11](#_Toc519235056)

[GUIDANCE SERVICES 12](#_Toc519235057)

[TUTOR PROGRAM 12](#_Toc519235058)

[HEALTH SERVICES 12](#_Toc519235059)

[IMMUNIZATIONS 12](#_Toc519235060)

[STUDENT ILLNESS 12](#_Toc519235061)

[MEDICATION FOR STUDENTS 13](#_Toc519235062)

[DEFIBRILLATOR 13](#_Toc519235063)

[LUNCH AND CAFETERIA 13](#_Toc519235064)

[LUNCHROOM RULES 13](#_Toc519235065)

[PLAYGROUND RULES & PROCEDURES 14](#_Toc519235066)

[STUDENT SECURITY 15](#_Toc519235067)

[VIDEO SURVEILLANCE 15](#_Toc519235068)

[TELEPHONE USE 15](#_Toc519235069)

[ELECTRONIC DEVICE POLICY 15](#_Toc519235070)

[DEFINITIONS 15](#_Toc519235071)

[RULES OF USE 15](#_Toc519235072)

[CONFISCATION 16](#_Toc519235073)

[SECURITY OF DEVICES 16](#_Toc519235074)

[EXCEPTIONS 17](#_Toc519235075)

[PLAY EQUIPMENT, TOYS, RADIOS, ETC. 17](#_Toc519235076)

[STUDENT APPEARANCE/DRESS CODE 17](#_Toc519235077)

[CLASS PARTIES 17](#_Toc519235078)

[CLASSROOM VISITATION](#_Toc519235079) 18

[PERSONS COMING FOR CHILDREN](#_Toc519235080) 18

[STUDENTS LEAVING THE SCHOOL GROUNDS](#_Toc519235081) 18

[EXTRACURRICULAR](#_Toc519235082) 19

[ACCIDENTS](#_Toc519235083) 19

[STUDENT ATTENDANCE/PARTICIPATION](#_Toc519235084) 19

[ASD AND EXTRA-CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES](#_Toc519235085) 19

[STUDENT ACTIVITIES ELIGIBILITY](#_Toc519235086) 19

[KSHSAA STUDENT INDIVIDUAL ELIGIBILITY](#_Toc519235087) 20

[PHYSICAL EXAMINATIONS 20](#_Toc519235088)

[SPORTS 20](#_Toc519235089)

[SPONSOR/COACH TEAM RULES 20](#_Toc519235090)

[PRACTICE 21](#_Toc519235091)

[STUDENT CONDUCT AT ATHLETIC EVENTS 21](#_Toc519235092)

[RULE 52 SPORTSMANSHIP 21](#_Toc519235093)

[K-8 STUDENTS AT HCHS HOME GAMES 21](#_Toc519235094)

[STUDENT ADMISSIONS / ACTIVITY FEE 21](#_Toc519235095)

[ALCOHOL, DRUG, AND TOBACCO POLICY FOR U.S.D 227 22](#_Toc519235096)

[DEFINITIONS 22](#_Toc519235097)

[STUDENT AGREEMENT 23](#_Toc519235098)

[DISCIPLINE 24](#_Toc519235099)

[PHILOSOPHY 24](#_Toc519235100)

[ALCOHOL/DRUGS/TOBACCO USE 24](#_Toc519235101)

[OFFICE REFERALS 25](#_Toc519235102)

[SCHOOL BUS CONDUCT 25](#_Toc519235103)

[IN-SCHOOL SUSPENSIONS 25](#_Toc519235104)

[OUT-OF-SCHOOL SUSPENSIONS 26](#_Toc519235105)

[WEAPONS 26](#_Toc519235106)

[PROCEDURES FOR HANDLING THREATS 27](#_Toc519235107)

[TEACHER AUTHORITY 27](#_Toc519235108)

[EMERGENCY SAFETY INTERVENTION 27](#_Toc519235109)

[NONDISCRIMINATION 35](#_Toc519235110)

[SEXUAL HARASSMENT POLICY 35](#_Toc519235111)

[BREATHALYZER GUIDELINES 36](#_Toc519235112)

[ANTI-BULLYING POLICY 36](#_Toc519235113)

[PROOF OF IDENTITY 37](#_Toc519235114)

[STUDENT RECORDS 37](#_Toc519235115)

[DCF PLACEMENT OF STUDENTS 37](#_Toc519235116)

[CIPA PLAN 37](#_Toc519235117)

[USE OF BUILDING 37](#_Toc519235118)

[CHURCH ACTIVITY POLICY](#_Toc519235119) 38

[HOMELESS STUDENTS](#_Toc519235120) 38

[COMPUTER / E-MAIL CONFIDENTIALITY 40](#_Toc519235121)

[PERMISSION FOR INTERNET USE AT HODGEMAN COUNTY SCHOOLS 40](#_Toc519235122)

[USER AGREEMENT AND PARENT PERMISSION FORM 2016-2017 41](#_Toc519235123)

[PARENT PERMISSION FORM FOR WEBPUBLISHING OF STUDENT WORK 41](#_Toc519235124)

[CHILD FIND SERVICES 42](#_Toc519235125)

[HCHS SCHOOL SONG 44](#_Toc519235126)

INTRODUCTION

**HODGEMAN COUNTY ELEMENTARY SCHOOL PHILOSOPHY**

We believe that the individual must learn to interact appropriately within a variety of small and large group situations. This group interaction serves as an aid to the individual student in the development of his/her personal responsibility and self-direction of skills. We further believe that the student’s concept of oneself is a major determiner as to what and how he/she learns, and the school has the responsibility of providing activities that will help the individual student to develop a healthy self-concept.

We believe that a student should be able to develop intellectual skills according to his/her ability, aptitude, interest and readiness. It is the responsibility of the school to aid in the development of these skills, by providing an educational program which presents each individual student the choice of large variety of methods, activities and materials to aid him/her in this process.

We believe that a child’s physical condition is also a major factor in how well they learn. The school should strive to meet this need by presenting a strong physical education program. Health services will detect sub-normal physical development in the student and refer that student to the proper medical agency for correction.

We believe that all persons who work in this school make their own unique contribution toward fulfillment of these aims. The school principal, regular teachers, special subject teachers, other certified specialists, resource persons and all non-certified employees should make their contribution in a manner which will assure that the educational program is a product of teamwork.

## MISSION STATEMENT:

Hodgeman County USD #227 believes that all students are important as unique individuals capable of learning. Therefore, our mission is to maintain a caring, safe environment and to provide a total educational system in which all students acquire the attitudes and competencies necessary to achieve their highest potential.

## ELEMENTARY SCHOOL PARENTS

We believe that effective communication between school and home is extremely important for your child’s success in school. Shared cooperation and high expectations between home and school will ensure that each student reaches their fullest potential during each school year. We welcome you to visit our school and take an active role in the education of your child.

## BOARD OF EDUCATION MEMBERS

Matt Antonelli Bill Carr Michael Cossman Jesse Jones

Brenda Shelton Erin Washburn

## DISTRICT TELEPHONE NUMBERS:

Superintendent’s Office 357-8301

High School Office/Principal 357-8376 or 357-8378

Grade School Office 357-8395

Counselor’s Office 357-6166

## PERSONNEL

### SUPERINTENDENT’S OFFICE:

Mr. Doug Chaney Superintendent

Mrs. Christina Cohoon Clerk of the Board

### HODGEMAN COUNTY ELEMENTARY SCHOOL FACULTY AND STAFF:

Mr. Doug Chaney Principal

Mrs. Kerra Cossman Counselor

Mrs. Joni Mariche Elementary School Secretary

Mrs. Joni Mariche Transportation Dir.

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

Kindergarten Mrs. Kelli Beouger

1st Grade Mrs. Julie Housman

2nd Grade Mrs. Barb Cohoon

3rd Grade Mrs. Ashley Frusher

3rd Grade Mrs. Brandy Nuss

4th Grade Mrs. Jaimi Burke

5th Grade Mrs. Connie Chaney

6th Grade Mrs. Sharon Bowman

Band Mr. John Chavez

Vocal Music Mrs. Mary Jane Goebel

Art Mrs. Jennifer Bright

Librarian Mrs. Debra Webb

Physical Education Mr. Eric Ford

Computer Mrs. Angelica Gallardo

Title 1 Reading Mrs. Jenny Goebel

Resource Teacher Mrs. Shelly Jones

Custodian/Head Cook Mrs. Mindy Kiehl

Asst. Cook Ms. Rene Coronado

Para

Para Mrs. Linda Burke

Para Mrs. Mindy Kiehl

Para Mrs. Michelle Gilliam

Para Mrs. Jessica Hendrickson

Para Mrs. Dana Kline

Health Nurse Mrs. Jynette Schutte

School Psychologist Mrs. Kristi Rucker

Speech-Language Pathologist Ms. Torri Smith

Speech-Language Pathologist Para Ms. Nicole Nuss

Early Child Education Mrs. Marla Olson

Resource Room Para Mrs. Kristi Moore

Resource Room Para Ms. Brittany Jones

Resource Room Para Mrs. Kim Burns

Resource Room Para Ms. Lisa Wasinger

Early Childhood Para Ms. Lena Cole

Early Childhood Para Ms. Rachel Ebbert

## SAFETY HOTLINE

A statewide school safety hotline staffed by the Kansas Highway Patrol has been established. This toll-free hotline allows students to anonymously report possible impending violent acts in schools. This 24-hour hotline is staffed and ready to receive phone calls. When a student calls the hotline, the Kansas Highway Patrol central dispatch center will take the call and from there, relay the information to local law enforcement who will then relay the information to the school. The Safety Hotline is:

**1-877-626-8203**

# ATTENDANCE

## PHILOSOPHY

Research continues to show a high correlation between regular school attendance and academic achievement. Students should develop habits of punctuality and responsibility which will later be vital in the business community. Each day teachers design learning experiences which serve as building blocks for the student’s total education. Absences will result in inconsistent learning and reduced achievement. WHEN YOU MISS SCHOOL, YOU MISS A LOT!!

## ATTENDANCE POLICY

childrenbetween the ages of seven and

Parents need to notify the school prior to 9:00 a.m. on the day of the absence. If no contact has been made by 9:00 a.m. the office will attempt to contact the parents. Any absence in which the school is not contacted prior to or the day of the absence will be counted as unexcused.

In compliance with state law, students are considered truant after three (3) consecutive unexcused absences, five (5) unexcused absences in one semester or seven (7) unexcused absences in one school year. If this situation occurs, the parent will receive information from the school office explaining truancies. This information will also be given to the proper authorities.

A full day attendance will be counted if a student arrives to school before 10:00 a.m. or leaves after 2:00 p.m. Students arriving at school after 10:00 a.m. or leaving before 2:00 p.m. will be counted a half day of attendance.

Participation in extra-curricular activities requires that you must attend class the day of the activity (trips, sports, parties, dances, cheerleading, etc.) Exceptions to this policy must have prior administrative approval.

## TARDIES

Students are expected to be in the classroom when the bell rings at 8:00 a.m. Tardies are a disruption to normal classroom procedures and activities and every effort should be made to get students to school on time.

Students will be allowed three (3) tardies per semester. When a student receives his/her third tardy, a letter will be sent to the parents that contains a copy of the tardy policy. On the fourth tardy, the student will lose one (1) recess. On the fifth tardy, the student will serve an ASD (After School Detention). Any additional tardies could result in further disciplinary action.

## DAILY SCHEDULE

The first bell rings at 7:55 a.m. and classes commence at 8:00 a.m. daily. Doors will open at 7:40 a.m. Children should not arrive on school grounds until 7:40 a.m. The school will not provide supervision until 7:40 a.m., and students will not be allowed in the building before that time. Dismissal is at 3:40 p.m.

**LUNCH SCHEDULE**

Lunch begins at 11:00 am and serving ends at noon. For more specific times of classes, please call the office.

# ACADEMICS

**BOOK RENTAL**

USD #227 operates a book rental system. All books will be provided by the school and each student will pay a book rental fee to be determined by the Board of Education. All students participating in the rental program will receive and promise to use the books under the following conditions:

1. To return the books to the school when notified, in as good as condition as when received, allowance being made for wear caused by careful usage.
2. If a book is lost or damaged by carelessness or avoidable accident, the student will replace it.
3. Marking, tearing, or defacing a book will be considered cause for replacement.

## WEEKLY ELIGIBILITY

Eligibility for 6th graders will be computer generated via the student management program each Friday. Students with failing grades will be ineligible the following week (Sunday through Saturday) for extracurricular activities. Grades are accumulated from Friday through Thursday.

## GO.EDUSTAR PARENTS ONLINE

Effective communication is a key indicator of a successful school. At USD 227 we believe that open and clear communication between school and home is vital to the success of our educational program. Currently, USD 227 utilizes an online student management system called Go.edustar. One aspect of the system (Parents Online) allows parents to access their student’s grades and other information that might be valuable. Below we have listed general information about how the system works and what parents need to do to gain access. We have also included Frequently Asked Questions that may also be beneficial to you.

## GENERAL INFORMATION

Parents Online Access Request Form must be signed and returned to either school office before access is granted. Request forms may be obtained by contacting either the grade school or the high school office.

Parents may check grades at any time; the date when the finalized quarterly report card and semester report card may be viewed will be announced each quarter and semester. Teachers use different grading techniques and policies. Please check with the teacher if you are unsure of the grading policy for a specific class. Some assignments and/or categories may be weighted differently than others. Therefore, simple arithmetic average of grades may not reflect your student’s actual grade.

Parent Online access is available to every legal parent/guardian of a student enrolled at USD 227.

Parents/guardians will not share their passwords with anyone. Each legal parent/guardian may set up his/her own secure account.

Students’ records for preschool, kindergarten, first grade, and second grade are not online and have no plans to be online at this time. Parents of these students must check directly with teachers regarding achievement information.

***Here’s how you can begin via the internet viewing your student’s progress:***

1. You must sign and return the **Parents Online Access Request Form** to either school office before access is granted.
2. You will receive an email from Go.edustar that will ask you to click on a link. If you do not receive this email, check in your spam for it; some have gone to spam. Click on the link for account verification.
3. Once you click on the link, you will be taken to the Parents Online site and the system will verify that the link hasn’t already been used, that the account is still valid, set the account to Active status, reset the password to the eldest child’s birth date, and send a second email. The second email will contain the user’s username and password information.

*\*\*\*Due to security measures, you will be allowed only three unsuccessful attempts to log in before your account is locked. You will then need to contact Christina Cohoon at 620-357-8301 and request that your account be unlocked and have a new password issued.*

## GRADE CARDS

Grade cards will be given on the first Wednesday following each 9 week period. Remember: Please feel free to contact your child’s teacher about any questions that you might have concerning his/her grade card. We are always happy to arrange a parent-teacher conference.

## PARENT-TEACHER CONFERENCES

Parent-Teacher conferences for K-6 are scheduled following the first and third nine (9) week periods. Time schedules for grades K-6 will be given in advance of the conference date. Please refer to your school calendar for parent-teacher conference dates.

## RETENTION

The school accepts the theory that each child can progress in school in accordance with his own special physical and mental growth rate. If an equal opportunity is to be given each youngster to make his own best progress, some must be allowed to repeat a year of school. In order to be of most benefit to this child, the grade level in which he begins to fall behind the standards of achievement needs to be identified at the earliest possible time.

Every effort will be made by the teachers and by the administration to report the achievement rate of each child to his parents by report cards and by conferences. When it becomes evident that a child is not achieving acceptable learning standards, the parents will be notified that retention is being considered. A parent-teacher conference will be held.

The final decision to promote or retain a student shall rest with the principal after receiving information from parents/guardians, teachers and other appropriate school personnel.

# STUDENT CONCERNS

## FEES FOR RETURNED CHECKS

Due to the increased number of returned checks from the patrons in the school district, a $25.00 service fee will be charged for each returned check due to insufficient funds.

## FIELD TRIPS

Field trips are an extension of the classroom, and as such, students are under the jurisdiction of all school rules and regulations. All students on field trips have the responsibility of enhancing the image of Hodgeman County Elementary School through their positive behavior and manner. Any deviation from that norm may result in the student being restricted from school-sponsored field trips in the future, as well as other appropriate discipline measures.

## FIRE, TORNADO AND CRISIS DRILLS

There will be 4 fire, 2 tornado and 3 crisis drills conducted throughout the school year in accordance with Kansas School Code. These drills will be conducted to ensure that students know the proper procedure in case of a disaster that might occur.

Please check with your teacher for proper exit routes for fire drills and for proper procedures for tornado drills. Once outside the school or in the hallways, you are to remain with your class for the entire period of time. In the case of a fire drill, fire or other emergency situation, FOLLOW THE DIRECTIONS OF YOUR TEACHER.

## GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

Many times problems can be solved quickly if the parties involved simply meet and discuss the problem as soon as it arises. Once the teacher is aware of the problem, it can usually be eliminated. If anytime during the year a problem arises in which a student or parent feels something must be done to correct or change a situation, the following procedure is advised:

1. Go to the teacher. Make an appointment to discuss the problem. If you are not satisfied, proceed to #2.
2. Consult the principal. If the problem is not resolved, the parent should submit a formal complaint that lists the grievances in writing. The written complaint must give date, comments, and bear the signature of the parent. The document shall be left with the principal. After a formal complaint has been filed concerning school personnel, the school employee must sign the complaint. This is merely an acknowledgment; signing does not constitute an admission of guilt or innocence. The school employee will also be given an opportunity to respond in writing. Then proceed to # 3.
3. The building principal, teacher and parent shall meet with the superintendent and if the problem still is not resolved, proceed to #4.
4. The superintendent will place the formal complaint on the agenda at the next regular meeting of the Board of Education.

## GUIDANCE SERVICES

We provide personal and academic counseling for each student through our counseling office. Our counselor will work with students individually, in small groups, and in the classroom. Some specific purposes for visiting the counselor are: to discuss personal problems; to make long range plans for the future; to discuss test scores; to have a credit check and to seek assistance on career exploration.

## TUTOR PROGRAM

Extra assistance for students is provided through our Tutor Program. Tutoring is provided Monday, Tuesday, Thursday and Friday from 3:40 pm to 4:30 pm. Parents may contact the office at the grade school office to make arrangements for tutoring for their child.

## HEALTH SERVICES

The students of the Hodgeman County Grade School have the services of the county health nurse. The nurse is responsible for immunizations and health records, etc.

Parents are asked to inform the school officials where they can be reached or who should be contacted in case of emergencies and who the family doctor is.

We will make every effort to care for your child and notify you or the person to be contacted if your child becomes ill or is injured at school. No child is sent home or to the doctor unless such contact has been made. In an emergency, your child will be cared for as per the emergency release treatment form on file. We will not give any medication unless the policies and procedures established by the Board are followed. First aid treatment will be administered to your child as needed to the best of our ability in case of injury or illness.

A child with a contagious disease will be excluded from school for the period of time recommended by the State Board of Health. The child will need to be cleared by the Hodgeman County Nurse or your doctor before returning to school after she/he has had a contagious disease.

## IMMUNIZATIONS

State regulation, requires all children entering the school of the state for the first time to be immunized for diphtheria, hepatitis B, rubella, chickenpox, tetanus, polio, whooping cough, mumps and measles. The county health nurse will contact parents for physicals and immunization following spring enrollment.

## STUDENT ILLNESS

If a student becomes ill during the school day, he/she shall report to the office. The secretary will contact a parent, guardian or emergency contact before releasing the student. Please make sure your emergency information is up-to-date. NO ORAL MEDICATION WILL BE GIVEN.

Some illnesses and situations require a child to be absent from school to prevent the spread of infection to other children and to allow the child time to rest, recover and be treated for illness. In order to help keep our children healthy, Hodgeman County Schools requires adherence to the guidelines of this policy.

Children will not be allowed to attend school or school related activities if they have anything contagious such as, but not limited to the following:

FEVER: May return when fever free (under 100 degrees) for 24 hours, without medication

DIARRHEA/VOMITING: May return when symptom free for 24 hours

STREP THROAT: May return after 24 hours of antibiotic treatment and no fever for 24 hours

CONJUCTIVITIS (pink eye): May return 24 hours after treatment begins and eyes are free of discharge

RING WORM: May return after treatment begins; area should be covered while in school for first 48 hours of treatment

IMPETIGO/STAPH/MRSA: May return 24 hours after treatment starts; wound must be covered with dressing taped on all 4 sides

COMMUNICABLE DISEASES (such as, but not limited to – influenza, chickenpox, measles, mumps, pertussis, meningitis, mononucleosis): May return when cleared by their medical provider

If a student arrives at school with symptoms, or during the school day begins to show symptoms indicative of a condition listed above, a parent/guardian will be contacted and asked to pick the child up as soon as possible.

The parent/guardian needs to maintain direct contact with the school and the student’s teacher if the child is diagnosed with any communicable disease so the school can take appropriate steps to protect the entire student population.

## MEDICATION FOR STUDENTS

Forms are provided for parents/guardians to fill out for the school when students need either prescription or non-prescription drugs. These forms must be on file in the office for your students. All medications will be kept in the office. Office personnel will be on hand to distribute meds as needed.

## DEFIBRILLATOR

The Elementary School is now equipped with a Defibrillator. The Defibrillator is located in the workroom across the hall from the office.

## LUNCH AND CAFETERIA

The elementary school serves lunch daily. Breakfast will be served at 7:30 am. Students may purchase meals by the week, month or several months. Lunch and breakfast may be purchased together on one check.

Breakfast full pay K-6-$1.70, Adult Visitor- $5.00

Lunch full pay: K-6-$2.20, Adult Visitor- $5.00

## LUNCHROOM RULES

1. Positively, no trading food.
2. You are in the lunchroom to eat, not visit. Visiting will be allowed after 10 min. of silence.
3. No running, shoving, or loud conversation in the lunch line or in the gym.
4. Get permission to return for silverware, straws, milk or napkins.
5. Ten people to a side of a table. It may be necessary to have unusual seating assignments because of limited space. Please be cooperative.
6. After you have been seated, stay where you are until you are dismissed by one of the lunchroom supervisors.
7. Be courteous at the table. Keep your hands and feet to yourself.
8. When emptying your tray, put paper trash in the garbage can and silverware in the silverware pan.
9. All other lunchroom situations come under the discretion of the lunchroom supervisors.

Failure to follow these rules will result in your removal from the lunchroom.

## PLAYGROUND RULES & PROCEDURES

**All students should engage in some activity in order to keep rough play and misunderstandings a minimum. The following list should be helpful to duty teachers, aides and students.**

1. No fighting or wrestling.
2. No games in which students lock hand and arms and run across the playground.
3. No interference of games already in progress by students who are not in the games.
4. Students should be encouraged to continue to play in one activity during the entire recess period.
5. No throwing of rocks, dirt or any foreign matter.
6. Do not sit on top of monkey bars or jungle gym.
7. Do not carry students on your back.
8. Use ladder on the slipper slide, do not crawl up the slide itself.
9. Keep legs and feet on the slide when coming down and not hanging over the side. (Do not play crash at bottom of slide)
10. No playing tag on and around any playground equipment.
11. Students will be expected to swing sitting down in the swings with one person in a swing at a time.
12. No games in which students bump into each other with the swings will be allowed.
13. Students will not be allowed to jump out of the swings while in motion.
14. No climbing on swing sets.
15. Do not kick off shoes while swinging.
16. No tackle football.
17. Do not climb in shrubs and trees.
18. Do not climb on the backstops.
19. Do not play under the merry-go-round or climb on poles.
20. Students should leave bicycles alone after arriving at school. Bicycles are to be in racks only.
21. Stay out of exit door areas. No congregating or playing of 4-square directly in front of entrance door.
22. Snowballs are not to be thrown on the school ground unless a certain area has been designated for snowballing.
23. Do not climb on roof at school.
24. No walking around the building by students will be permitted. Stay in your area.
25. No name calling or cursing will be tolerated.
26. Do not bounce balls on side of building or in the hall of the building.
27. Do not play on the outdoor volleyball standards.
28. The main thing to remember while on the playground is to use good judgment and common sense.
29. **Hanging on basketball rims is prohibited.**

## STUDENT SECURITY

The district will make every effort to provide a safe environment for students while in school attendance or in extra-class activities. The administration and the staff will determine the necessary rules and regulations relative to student safety. Every attempt will be made to keep our building safe and secure.

## VIDEO SURVEILLANCE

Video surveillance cameras are installed in all the schools to assist the district in securing the safety of our students.

## TELEPHONE USE

Students are requested to obtain permission from the office to use the phone. Parents should feel free to call the office and leave a message for a student or teacher or leave a number so they can be called back at a free time. Except in an emergency, we will not call students or teachers from the classroom to the phone. Messages will be conveyed to the students.

**Parents are advised to notify the school if phone numbers have been changed.**

## ELECTRONIC DEVICE POLICY

Electronic devices have become a common means of communication and information access in today’s society. However, these devices have the potential of disrupting the orderly operation of the school. The school has therefore created this policy to govern the possession and use of electronic devices on school premises, during school hours, at school sponsored activities, and on school transportation.

DEFINITIONS

For purposes of this policy, “***Electronic Device***” means a privately owned device that is used for audio, video, or text communication or any other type of computer or computer-like instrument. Electronic Devices may include but are not limited to:

* Existing and emerging mobile communication systems and smart technologies (cell phones, smart phones, walkie-talkie, pagers, etc.);
* Personal Digital Assistants (PDAs) (Palm organizers, pocket PCs, etc.);
* Handheld entertainment systems (video games, CD players, compact DVD players, MP3 players, iPods, Walkman devices, etc.) and any other convergent communication technologies that do any number of the previously mentioned functions;
* Current or emerging wireless handheld technologies or portable information technology systems that can be used for word processing, wireless internet access, image capture/recording, sound recording and information transmitting/receiving storing, etc.

RULES OF USE

* Use of electronic devices during the school day is prohibited. They must be completely powered down, turned off, and kept out of sight.
* Students may use electronic devices before 8:00 am and after the final bell of the school day.
* At no time may electronic devices be used in restrooms or locker rooms.
* Camera or audio recording functions of electronic devices may pose threats to the personal privacy of individuals, be used to exploit personal information, and/or compromise the integrity of educational programs. Accordingly, the use of the audio recording or camera functions of electronic devices is strictly prohibited on school premises at all times.
* Use of electronic devices on school buses is at the discretion of the bus driver and/or the activity sponsor. Distracting behavior that creates an unsafe environment will not be tolerated.
* Electronic devices shall not be used in a way that threatens, humiliates, harasses, or intimidates individuals, including students, employees, and visitors, or violates local, state, or federal law.

CONFISCATION

If a student violates this policy, his/her electronic device may be confiscated. When an employee confiscates an electronic device under this policy, he/she shall take reasonable measures to label and secure the device and turn the device over to a school administrator as soon as the employee’s duties permit. The following discipline procedures will be followed:

1st Violation:

1. Electronic device confiscated; and
2. Electronic device picked up by the student after school.

2nd Violation:

1. Electronic device confiscated; and
2. Parent or guardian required to pick up electronic device.

The use of an electronic device which invades an individual’s personal privacy will result in disciplinary action, up to and including suspension and/or expulsion and referral to appropriate law enforcement agencies.

The use of an electronic device for the purpose of cheating will result in the loss of credit on the test or assignment, possible suspension, possible removal from the class and the loss of the privilege to use electronic devices at school for the remainder of the year.

SECURITY OF DEVICES

Students shall be personally and solely responsible for the security of electronic devices brought to school. The school shall not assume responsibility for theft, loss, damage, or unauthorized calls made with an electronic device. If devices are loaned to or borrowed and misused by non-owners, device owners are jointly responsible for the misuse or policy violation(s).

EXCEPTIONS

With prior approval of the principal, the above prohibitions may be relaxed under the following circumstances:

* + The use is specifically required to implement a student’s current and valid IEP.
  + The use is at the direction of a teacher for educational purposes.
  + The use is determined by the principal to be necessary for other special circumstances, health-related reasons, or emergencies.

Violation of this policy can result in discipline, up to and including suspension or expulsion, and notification of law enforcement authorities.

## PLAY EQUIPMENT, TOYS, RADIOS, ETC.

The school will not assume responsibility for play equipment, toys, radios, etc. brought to school by students. Lost or stolen items can be a cause of anxiety for both the teacher and student resulting in a great waste of class time. It is requested that no play equipment, toys, radios, etc. be brought to school.

## STUDENT APPEARANCE/DRESS CODE

Cleanliness is essential to the child’s well-being. Good health habits should be practiced at all times. A child’s clothing should be neat and clean and in good taste. The personal appearance of the students attending our school is the responsibility of the parents. It is the responsibility of the principal only when their dress or personal grooming habits are disruptive to the function of school.

Inappropriate dress for school is apparel such as spaghetti straps, halter tops, backless tops, chains, bandanas, and excessively baggy pants. Shorts and skirts should be of appropriate length for school, and pants (no sagging or bagging) and shirts will cover underclothing. Tank tops will not have large or deep cut armholes. Clothing that is excessively short, tight or low cut may not be worn. Shirts advertising or promoting beer, alcohol, cigarettes, drugs or are sexual in nature are not permitted at school.

There will be replacement clothing kept in the office or the student will be sent home to change his/her clothing. Dress code pertains to all school sponsored activities and additional guidelines may be imposed by the sponsor of activities. Staff is to be responsible for enforcing the dress code guidelines. The principal has the final say in all dress code situations.

The school is also asking special consideration be taken with the types of soles on shoes worn to school. Cleated soles on shoes will not be allowed at school. This will help us keep our floors clean and attractive. If sandals are worn to school they should have support for the foot. Shoes will be worn on the feet at all times.

## CLASS PARTIES

Individual classroom teachers may have parties at their own discretion. It is recommended that parties be held during the last part of the day when possible. Please remember that we are a public school and that no religious connotations are to be made during these parties.

## CLASSROOM VISITATION

Parent visitation of a classroom is encouraged as long as arrangements have been made with the classroom teacher. **Visitors must check in at the office upon arriving on school grounds.**

## PERSONS COMING FOR CHILDREN

It is requested that the school be notified if anyone other than parents come for a child during school hours. Parents should impress upon their children the need for caution in offers of help, rides, etc. from strangers.

## STUDENTS LEAVING THE SCHOOL GROUNDS

School officials and teachers believe that after a student arrives at school he/she must not leave the grounds unless he/she has permission from the principal. The school is responsible for the student’s welfare during school hours and must see that all precautions are taken for the benefit of the student. Whenever a student leaves school grounds during the school day, the person who is picking him/her up must sign the student out in the office prior to the leaving.

# EXTRACURRICULAR

## ACCIDENTS

Any student who has an accident or injury while on school property should report immediately to the office to be examined by office personnel. Students should follow this procedure regardless of how slight he/she feel that the injury may be.

## STUDENT ATTENDANCE/PARTICIPATION

Students must be in attendance for the entire day of the activity to be eligible for practice, participation or competition. Exceptions will be made for pre-arranged medical appointments that are accompanied by verification from a physician and pre-arranged activities that have been approved by the principal or activity director.

Students must ride district transportation to a school related activity in order to participate. After the event, students can be released to their parents. Parents must sign a release form prior to the student leaving the premises. The principal or athletic director has the final say on any extenuating circumstances.

## ASD AND EXTRA-CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES

Any student who receives an after school detention is not eligible to participate in extra-curricular activities for that day.

## STUDENT ACTIVITIES ELIGIBILITY

On June 12, 2000, the Board of Education adopted an eligibility policy that states: The student shall have passed at least five new subjects (those not previously passed) of unit weight, or its equivalency, the previous semester or the last semester of attendance. (Rule 13-3-A KSHSAA)

Weekly eligibility requirements are as follows: After the third week of the beginning of each semester, students failing any classes will not be permitted to participate in any interscholastic activity the following week. Failing students may attend the event as a spectator. A given week starts on Sunday and runs through the following Saturday.

Eligibility is based upon an AVERAGE grade for the semester course up to that point. NOTE: Students have a three week grace period at the beginning of each semester. After the grace period, students are determined eligible/ineligible on a weekly basis based upon the accumulative semester grade.

Note: Students are permitted to practice during the time they are ineligible. Ineligible students may ride the team bus if agreed upon by the coach or sponsor and if no school time is lost. An eligibility list will be available to the faculty by Friday. All faculty is expected to have failing or near failing grades delivered to the office by Friday at 9:00 am.

## KSHSAA STUDENT INDIVIDUAL ELIGIBILITY

To participate in Kansas State High School Activities Association (KSHSAA) activities, a student must be in good standing with their school. To be a bonafide student these general regulations will apply:

1. The student shall be a bona fide undergraduate member of his or her school and in good standing.
2. A student who is under penalty of suspension or whose character or conduct brings discredit to the school or to the student is not in good standing.
3. A student who uses any form of tobacco, illegal drugs, alcoholic beverages, etc., at school events is not in good standing.
4. A student shall not be permitted to make-up work after the close of the semester (this includes summer school), for the purpose of becoming eligible. A “condition” or an “incomplete” shall count as a failure.
5. KSHSAA states that students must have passed five subjects of unit weight their last semester of attendance.

## PHYSICAL EXAMINATIONS

All students involved in KSHSAA activities are required to have a physical examination on the proper form prior to participation in that activity. A KSHSAA physical form must be completed and on file in the office prior to involvement in the sport.

## SPORTS

The purpose of our athletic program is to help students improve in areas of physical, moral, and mental development. Each participant must have a physical on file prior to the first practice. Students are responsible for their own footwear. Students are also responsible for underclothing. The school will provide necessary equipment and uniforms.

## SPONSOR/COACH TEAM RULES

Students involved in activities must also follow the individual policies set by each sponsor or coach pertaining to activities. Team policies may be enforced in addition to all other student activity policies.

As a student involved in activities at Hodgeman County Middle/High School, I understand that I must comply with all KSHSAA rules and all the Hodgeman County Middle/ High School policies to be eligible to participate in student activities. I understand that noncompliance will result in sanctions as addressed in the policies.

1. In order to be eligible for participation, the student must be a bona fide undergraduate of that school and in good standing.
2. A student who is under penalty of suspension or whose character or conduct brings discredit to the school or the student, as determined by the principal, is not in good standing and is ineligible for a period of time as specified by the principal.

## PRACTICE

Practice for each sport is after school. An insurance program is suggested and can usually be obtained through the school office. Any other questions should be directed to the school office or one of the coaches. For times, dates, and events consult your local calendar.

## STUDENT CONDUCT AT ATHLETIC EVENTS

All Hodgeman County students are encouraged to support the Shorthorns/Longhorns at our athletic games this year. It is important that students provide positive support for the Shorthorns/Longhorns and at the same time refrain from being negative toward officials or our opponents. Hodgeman County Schools will follow the KSHSAA in its enforcement of Rule 52 which includes guidelines for good sportsmanship for all fans to follow. The following are **NOT** allowed at our Hodgeman County games: negative yells toward opponents or officials, profanity at any time, and inappropriate actions (example-yelling “air ball” or saying chants during free-throw attempts at basketball games, etc).

**Don’t lose your privilege of attending our athletic events. Be positive in your support of the Shorthorns/Longhorns.**

## RULE 52 SPORTSMANSHIP

Sportsmanship is a general way of thinking and behaving:

\*Be courteous to all (participants, coaches, officials, staff, and fans).

\*Know the rules, abide by and respect the official’s decisions.

\*Win with character and lose with dignity.

\*Display appreciation for good performance regardless of the team.

\*Exercise self-control and reflect positively upon yourself, team, and school.

\*Permit only sportsmanship behavior to reflect on your school or its activities.

## K-8 STUDENTS AT HCHS HOME GAMES

The following guidelines are to be followed during home high school basketball games:

1. Students in grades K-8 are to be seated in the gym during the ball game time. They are not to be in the old gym or main school at any time after the JV games are over!!
2. Students in grades K-8 may go visit the bathrooms and concession stand at halftime and between games.
3. Students in grades K-8 will be allowed one reminder to go and take their seat. If a second reminder is necessary, the student will be required to go sit with their parents or sit in the office. It will be at the discretion of the administration to call their parents to come and get them.

## STUDENT ADMISSIONS / ACTIVITY FEE

There is no activity fee for USD 227 students K-12 at the home football and basketball games **with the exception of all SPIAA and KSHSAA sponsored tournaments.**

## 

## ALCOHOL, DRUG, AND TOBACCO POLICY FOR U.S.D 227

The Hodgeman County Middle/High School activities policy is designed to create a positive, healthy, drug-free atmosphere for athletics and activities. The use of alcohol, tobacco, vaping, e-cigarettes, illegal drugs and non-prescription steroids is prohibited. U.S.D. #227 reserves the right to randomly inspect the buildings and parking lots with a K-9 unit.

Any student violating the terms of this policy will be reported to the appropriate law enforcement officials and will be subject, at minimum, to the following sanctions:

**First Offense:** Three school days OSS followed immediately by a 7 calendar day suspension from all school activities.

**Second Offense:** Six school days OSS followed immediately by a suspension from all school activities for the remainder of the school year.

**Note:** OSS days will only be enforced for violations occurring during school hours, on school property, or at school activities. If the violation occurs during a post school year activity, school community service will be served the same number of days instead of OSS.

### DEFINITIONS

High School sports and activities include but are not limited to the following:

Football Speech Power Lifting Track Cross County

Volleyball Scholars Bowl STUCO FFA

Basketball Forensics Cheerleading KAYS

Golf Band Vocal Music Drama (Plays)

Middle School sports and activities include but are not limited to the following:

Football Track Basketball Vocal Music Cross Country

Volleyball Scholars Bowl Cheerleading Band

Policy enforcement year is the first KSHSAA practice date in the fall until the same practice date the following year.

School year is defined as the first KSHSAA practice date in the fall to the last day of school in the spring.

Summer is defined as starting after the last day of school and continuing until the first KSHSAA practice date in the fall.

Policy enforcement:

School year- During the school year, the Alcohol, Drug, and Tobacco policy is enforced on school premises and when representing the school or participating in school activities.

OSS days will only be enforced for violations occurring on school property or at school activities.

Summer- During the summer, the Alcohol, Drug, and Tobacco policy will be enforced on school premises and when representing the school or participating in school activities.

Suspension from activities:

This means **all** activities and practices occurring during the specified time frame. For example, if the student is involved in four different activities during the time frame, the student will not be allowed to participate in any of the activities.

OSS is Out of School Suspension. Please see the Out of School suspension policy for details.

School community service is defined as a service the student will perform for the school as determined by the school administrator.

Rule 14 – Bona Fide Student- Kansas State High School Activities Association Handbook Article 1: In order to be eligible for participation, the student must be a bona fide undergraduate of that school and in good standing.

Article 2: A student who is under penalty of suspension or whose character or conduct brings discredit to the school or the student, as determined by the principal, is not in good standing and is ineligible for a period of time as specified by the principal.

## STUDENT AGREEMENT

As a student involved in activities at Hodgeman County Middle/ High School, I understand that I must comply with all KSHSAA rules and all Hodgeman County Middle/ High School policies to be eligible to participate in student activities. I understand that noncompliance will result in sanctions as addressed in the policies.

# DISCIPLINE

## PHILOSOPHY

Hodgeman County Unified School District #227 believes that discipline is all of the actions that support and guide student activities within a school. Discipline includes the training, strengthening and perfecting of student self-control in such a way as to contribute to the academic and social growth of each student. We believe that Hodgeman County Elementary School must maintain a positive, educational climate which is conducive to effective learning. Hodgeman County Elementary School students should adhere to appropriate codes of behavior for their personal development and for the benefit of a positive learning climate within the school and the community. Reasonable rules and regulations are necessary for ensuring the best interests and welfare of individual students and the total school population. Each individual has a right to an education, however, that does not mean the individual is entitled to special rights or privileges that interfere with the educational pursuits of others.

Students are expected to become increasingly responsible for their own behavior and work toward the development of such characteristics as: personal integrity and honesty; a sense of duty; self-esteem; respect for the rights of all persons; a sense of personal responsibility and justice; a sense of self-discipline and pride in one’s work; a respect for the achievement of others; and respect for one’s personal property, the property of others, and public property.

The Hodgeman County School District’s philosophy of discipline is intended to assist students in understanding that school rules function much like the laws in society. Both fulfill a need to protect individual and group rights. Acts of behavior which interfere with the maintenance of an effective learning environment or which are antagonistic to the welfare of other students will not be considered acceptable. A student who commits acts of unacceptable behavior will be subject to disciplinary action.

The discipline measures may be applied on a case by case basis depending on the severity of the behavior code violation. The administration reserves the right to apply other consequences as appropriate.

## ALCOHOL/DRUGS/TOBACCO/VAPING/E-CIGARETTE USE

Maintaining drug free schools is important in establishing an appropriate learning environment for the district’s students. The unlawful possession, use, sale, or distribution of alcohol, illicit drugs, vaping, e-cigarettes and tobacco and its products by students on school premises or as a part of any school activity is prohibited. Any student violating the terms of this policy will be reported to the appropriate law enforcement officials, and will be subject to disciplinary action by the school. Such disciplinary action will include any one or more of the following: short-term suspensions; suspension from student activities; long-term suspension from school; long term suspension from student activities; readmission under a probationary status; expulsion from school for one year; and suspension from participation and attendance at all school activities for the year. Students may be readmitted during the term of the suspension or expulsion only if the student has completed a drug and alcohol education and rehabilitation program at an acceptable program. The district is not financially obligated to provide for drug and alcohol education and rehabilitation program for any student.

## OFFICE REFERALS

In cases of continued offenses or misconduct of a serious nature, the student may be sent out of the classroom. Upon being sent out of the classroom, the student will report directly to the principal’s office. If the principal is not in, the student will await his return. The teacher will be contacted as to the difficulty, and if it is felt that the student deserves another chance in the class, they will be allowed to return. If it is felt that he or she does not deserve another chance, they will not be allowed to return to that class. This policy will also apply to the library/media center.

## SCHOOL BUS CONDUCT

The driver is in charge of the students and the bus. Students must obey the driver. Any violation of school bus rules will be reported to the Transportation Director and to the Principal and may result in disciplinary action that includes loss of school transportation. School transportation is not provided for detentions.

**ASD: AFTER SCHOOL DETENTION**

At times, the teacher may feel that it is necessary to keep some students after school is dismissed for the day. When this is the case, the teacher should adhere to the following procedure:

If the student is to stay beyond 3:40 p.m., the teacher will notify the parents or guardian by some means. The teacher or student will either call the parent or guardian to make the notification. If contact cannot be made a written statement will be sent home for the parents signature notifying them of their child’s ASD and returned the next day. The child will then serve the ASD the next day. The ASD teacher will remain with their students during the time the student must remain after school. After School Detention will run from 3:40 pm until 4:10 p.m.

## IN-SCHOOL SUSPENSIONS

The ISS program is an alternative to the removal of the student from the school setting. ISS may be used to discipline students who exhibit behavioral problems and violate classroom and school rules. (Including certain unexcused absences.)

Under the ISS plan, students are provided the opportunity to continue their school work. Full credit will be given for regular assignments and full credit for tests in ISS, but all work is required to be completed at the end of ISS and turned in. While in ISS, the student loses privileges to mingle and socialize with the student body. The following procedures for a student when placed in ISS are:

1. The parents will be notified of the infraction and the In-School Suspension.
2. Students on ISS are to report to the Principal’s office upon arrival at school. The student will bring all books and supplies for the entire day.
3. Students are placed in the ISS room under the supervision of school personnel.
4. Assignments (including tests) from each of the student’s teachers are collected and given to the student at the beginning of each hour.
5. Students on ISS stay in the ISS room for the entire day. The student will eat in isolation and will not be allowed to communicate with fellow students. The student will be escorted to the restroom twice during the day and upon emergency.
6. Absence from ISS due to illness or other emergency reasons shall not relieve the student from fulfilling the required time of assignment.
7. The skipping of an ISS will result in further disciplinary actions. The ISS will be served after further actions are completed.
8. Radios, tape players, and other forms of entertainment are not permitted in the ISS room.
9. Students on ISS are considered in school and making progress toward graduation.
10. Before the student is allowed to return to the regular classroom, the student, parents, and principal will meet and confer as to the educational commitment and future of the student.
11. Students in ISS will not be allowed to participate in extracurricular activities the day of ISS, including practices and games.

## OUT-OF-SCHOOL SUSPENSIONS

Students may be suspended or expelled for any one (1) or more of the following reasons:

1. Willful violation of any published regulation for student conduct adopted or approved by the Board of Education;
2. Conduct which substantially disrupts, impedes, or interferes with the operation of any public school;
3. Conduct which endangers the safety of others or which substantially impinges upon or invades the rights of others at school, on school property, or at a school supervised activity;
4. Conduct which constitutes or would constitute the commission of a felony if committed by an adult;
5. Conduct at school, on school property, or at a school supervised activity which, constitutes or would constitute the commission of a misdemeanor if committed by an adult; or
6. Disobedience of an order of a teacher, law enforcement officer, school security officer, or other school authority, when such disobedience can reasonably be anticipated to result in disorder, disruption, or interference with the operation of any public school, or substantial and material impingement upon or invasion of the rights of others.

A student who is suspended out of school may not return until the parents have a conference with the principal. Additional faculty and staff members may be present at the conference as determined by the principal.

Students serving out-of-school suspensions will be given assignments by his/her teachers within one school day. The assignments are to be completed while on suspension and are due the first day back to school. All tests missed during suspension are to be made up on the first day back to school. Work or tests not submitted upon return to school will receive no credit (a zero grade).

Students on out-of-school suspensions are considered “not in good standing” and will not be allowed on school premises, at school activities, or participate in any school function until after the first day back at school.

## WEAPONS

A student shall not knowingly possess, handle or transmit any object that can reasonably be considered a weapon at school, on school property or at a school-sponsored event. This shall include any weapon, any item being used as a weapon or destructive device, or any facsimile of a weapon. Specifically designed educational class field trips involving historical use of weapons are excluded from this definition. Prior approval for such class trips must be obtained from the superintendent.

Possession of a weapon as defined by law shall result in expulsion from school for a period of one calendar year, except the superintendent may recommend this expulsion requirement be handled on a case by case basis. Expulsion hearings shall be conducted by the superintendent or other certificated employee of the school in which the pupil is enrolled, by any committee of certificated employees of the school in which the pupil is enrolled, or by a hearing officer appointed by the board of education of the school in which the pupil is enrolled. Students violating this policy shall be referred to the appropriate law enforcement agency(ies) and to appropriate social agency(ies). A student who possesses a firearm shall be reported to law enforcement.

School administrators are required to notify the appropriate law enforcement agency (within 10 days) regarding students expelled or given long term suspension from school for committing a school safety violation.

## PROCEDURES FOR HANDLING THREATS

Any threats made by a student towards any person or persons in the school setting will be taken seriously. Each case will be handled separately by the principal. The following procedures may take place: conference with student, parents/guardians, and superintendent; notification of law enforcement; Out of School Suspension and expulsion. If and upon returning to school the student will have a conference with the principal / superintendent.

## TEACHER AUTHORITY

Teachers have the authority to maintain school rules and a proper school atmosphere at all times. This responsibility extends beyond their own classrooms and includes all areas of the school and all events at the school. Students who refuse to comply with the reasonable request of any teacher will be subject to appropriate disciplinary action. Para educators, custodians, bus drivers, cooks, and other school personnel may also direct students to maintain discipline on school grounds, buses, and during school activities.

## EMERGENCY SAFETY INTERVENTION

The board of education is committed to limiting the use of Emergency Safety Intervention (“ESI”), such as seclusion and restraint, with all students. Seclusion and restraint shall be used only when a student's conduct necessitates the use of an emergency safety intervention as defined below. The board of education encourages all employees to utilize other behavioral management tools, including prevention techniques, de-escalation techniques, and positive behavioral intervention strategies.

This policy shall be made available on the district website with links to the policy available on any individual school pages. In addition, this policy shall be included in at least one of the following: each school’s code of conduct, school safety plan, or student handbook. Notice of the online availability of this policy shall be provided to parents during enrollment each year.

Definitions

“Campus police officer” means a school security officer designated by the board of education of any school district pursuant to K.S.A. 72–8222, and amendments thereto.

“Chemical Restraint” means the use of medication to control a student’s violent physical behavior or restrict a student’s freedom of movement.

“Emergency Safety Intervention” is the use of seclusion or physical restraint, but does not include physical escort or the use of time-out.

“Incident” means each occurrence of the use of an emergency safety intervention.

“Law enforcement officer” and “police officer” mean a full-time or part-time salaried officer or employee of the state, a county, or a city, whose duties include the prevention or detection of crime and the enforcement of criminal or traffic law of this state or any Kansas municipality. This term includes a campus police officer.

“Legitimate law enforcement purpose” means a goal within the lawful authority of an officer that is to be achieved through methods or conduct condoned by the officer’s appointing authority.

“Mechanical Restraint” means any device or object used to limit a student’s movement.

“Parent” means: (1) a natural parent; (2) an adoptive parent; (3) a person acting as a parent as defined in K.S.A. 72-1046(d)(2), and amendments

thereto; (4) a legal guardian; (5) an education advocate for a student with an exceptionality; (6) a foster parent, unless the student is a child with an exceptionality; or (7) a student who has reached the age of majority or is an emancipated minor.

“Physical Escort” means the temporary touching or holding the hand, wrist, arm, shoulder, or back of a student who is acting out for the purpose of inducing the student to walk to a safe location.

“Physical Restraint” means bodily force used to substantially limit a student’s movement, except that consensual, solicited, or unintentional contact and contact to provide comfort, assistance, or instruction shall not be deemed to be physical restraint.

“School resource officer” means a law enforcement officer or police officer employed by a local law enforcement agency who is assigned to a district through an agreement between the local law enforcement agency and the district.

“School security officer” means a person who is employed by a board of education of any school district for the purpose of aiding and supplementing state and local law enforcement agencies in which the school district is located, but is not a law enforcement officer or police officer.

“Seclusion” means placement of a student in a location where all of the following conditions are met: (1) the student is placed in an enclosed area by school personnel; (2) the student is purposefully isolated from adults and peers; and (3) the student is prevented from leaving, or reasonably believes that he or she will be prevented from leaving the enclosed area.

“Time-out” means a behavioral intervention in which a student is temporarily removed from a learning activity without being secluded.

Prohibited Types of Restraint

All staff members are prohibited from engaging in the following actions with all students:

* Using face-down (prone) physical restraint;
* Using face-up (supine) physical restraint;
* Using physical restraint that obstructs the student’s airway;
* Using physical restraint that impacts a student’s primary mode of communication;
* Using chemical restraint, except as prescribed treatments for a student’s medical or psychiatric condition by a person appropriately licensed to issue such treatments; and
* Use of mechanical restraint, ***except***:
  + - Protective or stabilizing devices required by law or used in accordance with an order from a person appropriately licensed to issue the order for the device;
    - Any device used by a certified law enforcement officer to carry out law enforcement duties; or
    - Seatbelts and other safety equipment when used to secure students during transportation.

Use of Emergency Safety Interventions

ESI shall be used only when a student presents a reasonable and immediate danger of physical harm to such student or others with the present ability to effect such physical harm. Less restrictive alternatives to ESI, such as positive behavior interventions support, shall be deemed inappropriate or

ineffective under the circumstances by the school employee witnessing the student’s behavior prior to the use of any ESI. The use of ESI shall cease as soon as the immediate danger of physical harm ceases to exist. Violent action that is destructive of property may necessitate the use of an ESI. Use of an ESI for purposes of discipline, punishment, or for the convenience of a school employee shall not meet the standard of immediate danger of physical harm.

ESI Restrictions

A student shall not be subjected to ESI if the student is known to have a medical condition that could put the student in mental or physical danger as a result of ESI. The existence of such medical condition must be indicated in a written statement from the student’s licensed health care provider, a copy of which has been provided to the school and placed in the student’s file.

Such written statement shall include an explanation of the student’s diagnosis, a list of any reasons why ESI would put the student in mental or

physical danger, and any suggested alternatives to ESI. Notwithstanding the provisions of this subsection, a student may be subjected to ESI, if not subjecting the student to ESI would result in significant physical harm to the student or others.

Use of Seclusion

When a student is placed in seclusion, a school employee shall be able to see and hear the student at all times.

All seclusion rooms equipped with a locking door shall be designed to ensure that the lock automatically disengages when the school employee viewing the student walks away from the seclusion room, or in case of emergency, such as fire or severe weather.

A seclusion room shall be a safe place with proportional and similar characteristics as other rooms where students frequent. Such room shall be free of any condition that could be a danger to the student, well-ventilated, and sufficiently lighted.

Training

All staff members shall be trained regarding the use of positive behavioral intervention strategies, de-escalation techniques, and prevention techniques. Such training shall be consistent with nationally recognized training programs on ESI. The intensity of the training provided will depend upon the employee’s position. Administrators, licensed staff members, and other staff deemed most likely to need to restrain a student will be provided more intense training than staff who do not work directly with students in the classroom. District and building administration shall make the determination of the intensity of training required by each position.

Each school building shall maintain written or electronic documentation regarding the training that was provided and a list of participants, which shall be made available for inspection by the state board of education upon request.

Notification and Documentation

The principal or designee shall notify the parent the same day as an incident. The same-day notification requirement of this subsection shall be deemed satisfied if the school attempts at least two methods of contacting the parent. A parent may designate a preferred method of contact to receive the same-day notification. Also, a parent may agree, in writing, to receive only one same-day notification from the school for multiple incidents occurring on the same day.

Documentation of the ESI used shall be completed and provided to the student’s parents no later than the school day following the day of the incident. Such written documentation shall include: (A) The events leading up to the incident; (B) student behaviors that necessitated the ESI; (C) steps taken to transition the student back into the educational setting; (D) the date and time the incident occurred, the type of ESI used, the duration of the ESI, and the school personnel who used or supervised the ESI; (E) space or an additional form for parents to provide feedback or comments to the school regarding the incident; (F) a statement that invites and strongly encourages parents to schedule a meeting to discuss the incident and how to prevent future incidents; and (G) email and phone information for the parent to contact the school to schedule the ESI meeting. Schools may group incidents together when documenting the items in subparagraphs (A), (B) and (C) if the triggering issue necessitating the ESIs is the same.

The parent shall be provided the following information after the first and each subsequent incident during each school year: (1) a copy of this policy which indicates when ESI can be used; (2) a flyer on the parent’s rights; (3) information on the parent’s right to file a complaint through the local dispute resolution process (which is set forth in this policy) and the complaint process of the state board of education; and (4) information that will assist the parent in navigating the complaint process, including contact information for Families Together and the Disability Rights Center of Kansas. Upon the first occurrence of an incident of ESI, the foregoing information shall be provided in printed form or, upon the parent’s written request, by email. Upon the occurrence of a second or subsequent incident, the parent shall be provided with a full and direct website address containing such information.

Law Enforcement, School Resource, and Campus Security Officers

Campus police officers and school resource officers shall be exempt from the requirements of this policy when engaged in an activity that has a legitimate law enforcement purpose. School security officers shall not be exempt from the requirements of this policy.

If a school is aware that a law enforcement officer or school resource officer has used seclusion, physical restraint, or mechanical restraint on a student, the school shall notify the parent the same day using the parent’s preferred method of contact. A school shall not be required to provide written documentation to a parent, as set forth above, regarding law enforcement use of an emergency safety intervention, or report to the state department of education any law enforcement use of an emergency safety intervention. For purposes of

this subsection, mechanical restraint includes, but is not limited to, the use of handcuffs.

Documentation of ESI Incidents

Except as specified above with regard to law enforcement or school resource officer use of emergency safety interventions, each building shall maintain documentation any time ESI is used with a student. Such documentation must include all of the following:

* Date and time of the ESI,
* Type of ESI,
* Length of time the ESI was used,
* School personnel who participated in or supervised the ESI,
* Whether the student had an individualized education program at the time of the incident,
* Whether the student had a section 504 plan at the time of the incident, and whether the student had a behavior intervention plan at the time of the incident.

All such documentation shall be provided to the building principal, who shall be responsible for providing copies of such documentation to the superintendent or the superintendent’s designee on at least a biannual basis. At least once per school year, each building principal or designee shall review the documentation of ESI incidents with appropriate staff members to consider the appropriateness of the use of ESI in those instances.

Reporting Data

District administration shall report ESI data to the state department of education as required.

Parent Right to Meeting on ESI Use

After each incident, a parent may request a meeting with the school to discuss and debrief the incident. A parent may request such meeting verbally, in writing, or by electronic means. A school shall hold a meeting requested under this subsection within 10 school days of the parent’s request. The focus of any such meeting shall be to discuss proactive ways to prevent the need for emergency safety interventions and to reduce incidents in the future.

For a student with an IEP or a Section 504 plan, such student’s IEP team or Section 504 plan team shall discuss the incident and consider the need to conduct a functional behavioral assessment, develop a behavior intervention plan, or amend the behavior intervention plan if already in existence.

For a student with a section 504 plan, such student’s section 504 plan team shall discuss and consider the need for a special education evaluation. For students who have an individualized education program and are placed in a private school by a parent, a meeting called under this subsection shall include the parent and the private school, who shall consider whether the parent should request an individualized education program team meeting. If the parent requests an individualized education program team meeting, the private school shall help facilitate such meeting.

For a student without an IEP or Section 504 plan,, the school staff and the parent shall discuss the incident and consider the appropriateness of a referral for a special education evaluation, the need for a functional behavioral assessment, or the need for a behavior intervention plan. Any such meeting shall include the student’s parent, a school administrator for the school the student attends, one of the student’s teachers, a school employee involved in the incident, and any other school employees designated by the school administrator as appropriate for such meeting.

The student who is the subject of such meetings shall be invited to attend the meeting at the discretion of the parent. The time for calling such a meeting may be extended beyond the 10-day limit if the parent of the student is unable to attend within that time period. Nothing in this section shall be construed to prohibit the development and implementation of a functional behavior assessment or a behavior intervention plan for any student if such student would benefit from such measures.

Local Dispute Resolution Process

If a parent believes that an emergency safety intervention has been used on the parent’s child in violation of state law or board policy, the parent may file a complaint as specified below.

The board of education encourages parents to attempt to resolve issues relating to the use of ESI informally with the building principal and/or the superintendent before filing a formal complaint with the board. Once an informal complaint is received, the administrator handling such complaint shall investigate such matter, as deemed appropriate by the administrator. In the event that the complaint is resolved informally, the administrator must provide a written report of the informal resolution to the superintendent and the parents and retain a copy of the report at the school. The superintendent will share the informal resolution with the board of education and provide a copy to the state department of education.

If the issues are not resolved informally with the building principal and/or the superintendent, the parents may submit a formal written complaint to the board of education by providing a copy of the complaint to the clerk of the board and the superintendent within thirty (30) days after the parent is informed of the incident.

Upon receipt of a formal written complaint, the board president shall assign an investigator to review the complaint and report findings to the board as a whole. Such investigator may be a board member, a school administrator selected by the board, or a board attorney. Such investigator shall be informed of the obligation to maintain confidentiality of student records and shall report

the findings of fact and recommended corrective action, if any, to the board in executive session.

Any such investigation must be completed within thirty (30) days of receipt of the formal written complaint by the board clerk and superintendent. On or before the 30th day after receipt of the written complaint, the board shall adopt written findings of fact and, if necessary, appropriate corrective action. A copy of the written findings of fact and any corrective action adopted by the board shall only be provided to the parents, the school, and the state department of education and shall be mailed to the parents and the state department within 30 days of the board’s receipt of the formal complaint.

If desired, a parent may file a complaint under the state board of education administrative review process within thirty (30) days from the date a final decision is issued pursuant to the local dispute resolution process.

EMERGENCY SAFETY INTERVENTION DOCUMENTATION

Date: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Dear: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

The purpose of this letter is to inform you that on \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_, at \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ (a.m./p.m.)

(date) (time)

the need for the use of an Emergency Safety Intervention was required for \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_.

(name of student)

***K.A.R. 91-42-1(c) defines Emergency Safety Interventions (ESI) as “the use of seclusion or physical restraint when a student presents an immediate danger to self or others. Violent action that is destructive of property may necessitate the use of an ESI.” Whenever an ESI is used, the parent(s)/guardian(s) must be informed within (2) school days.***

Type of Emergency Safety Intervention Used: Seclusion \_\_\_\_\_\_ Restraint\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Duration of Seclusion/Restraint: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ (minutes) Location: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Name of Staff Member: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_Witnesses: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Description of Incident:

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Please contact the building principal if you have any questions regarding this use of ESI.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

(Signature of person completing report) (Date)

\*Parent(s)/guardian(s) notified of this incident on \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ by \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_.

(Date) (Name of staff member)

\*Original provided to Building Principal

\*Copy provided to (Parents/Guardians, Administrative Office)

**ESI Acknowledgement Form**

Kansas regulations now require that we provide all parents with notice of our written policies regarding Emergency Safety Interventions (“ESI”). Our district policy is available on our website at **[insert website address]** and in our **[insert whichever one of the following is applicable: our school safety plan, our school code of conduct, or the student handbook]**. In addition, we will provide a copy of the policy at any time upon request.

Please select one of the following options:

I have been informed of the district’s policy, and I do not want a copy of the policy.

I have been informed of the district’s policy, and I do want a copy of the policy. By my signature below, I acknowledge that I have received a copy of the policy.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

DATE PARENT SIGNATURE

MISCELLANEOUS

## NONDISCRIMINATION

The district shall maintain a learning environment free from discrimination, insult, intimidation, or harassment due to race, color, religion, sex, age, national origin, or disability. Any incident of discrimination in any form shall promptly be reported to a teacher, the principal or other appropriate school official for investigation and corrective action by the compliance officer.

Any student who engages in discrimination may be reprimanded and counseled to refrain from such conduct. Any student who continues to engage in discriminatory conduct shall be disciplined. Any student who engages in discriminatory behavior may be disciplined in a matter deemed appropriate by the administration, up to and including suspension or expulsion from school.

## SEXUAL HARASSMENT POLICY

Federal Law and USD #227 Board of Education policy prohibits sexual harassment of any employee or student. A copy of the policy is available in the district office. If you feel that you have been sexually harassed, you have the rights outlined in the policy and prescribed by Federal Law.

1. It is the policy of USD 227 to maintain an environment free of intimidation, insult, and harassment based upon race, religion, sex, age, national origin or ancestry or handicap. Any such incident should be promptly reported to a teacher or principal for investigation and resolution.
2. No employee or student may engage in comments, jokes, or name-calling that is vulgar, offensive, or profane or that may insult someone’s religion, race, sex, handicap, age or national origin or ancestry.
3. Sexual harassment includes, but is not limited to:
4. Touching, propositions, advances;
5. Abusive, vulgar language of a sexual nature;
6. Suggestive jokes or comments about an employee’s body or wearing apparel;
7. Display of sexually suggestive cartoons, pictures, or photographs.
8. Any student who believes the actions or comments of another student or employee constitute harassment shall report the situation to any supervisor. All complaints will be promptly and confidentially investigated. The complaining student will be advised of the result of the investigation.
9. Any student, found to have engaged in harassment of an employee or student will be disciplined.

The USD #227 Board of Education has adopted policies prohibiting discrimination and harassment of students including a process to handle complaints. Copies of those policies are available to the public in each building in the secretary’s office.

## BREATHALYZER GUIDELINES

USD 227 reserves the rights to use and administer a breathalyzer test at all school dances and school functions as deemed necessary by the administration. A trained and qualified person will administer the breathalyzer test.

1. School dances: All students attending school dances will be given a breathalyzer test.
2. School functions: Any student attending a school function and has given faculty or administration reasonable suspicion to suspect that a student has been drinking he/she may be given a breathalyzer.
3. If an individual tests positive he/she will be asked to take the test again 15 minutes afterwards to confirm a positive test.
4. Refusal of complying with test will result in no admittance to activity or removal from activity.

Consequences: The USD 227 drug and alcohol policy as published in the student handbook will be enforced. Parents will be notified at the time of the infraction as well as the local law enforcement. Individual will be detained until parent/guardian picks them up.

## ANTI-BULLYING POLICY

Bullying on USD 227 property, in a USD 227 vehicle, or at any USD 227 sponsored activity of event is prohibited.

As used in the Policy, the following definitions apply:

1. “Bullying” means:

Any intentional gesture or any intentional written verbal, graphic or physical act or threat (including electronically transmitted acts – i.e. internet, cell phone, personal digital assistant, or wireless hand held device) that is sufficiently severe, persistent or pervasive that it creates an intimidating, threatening or abusive educational environment for a student or staff member that a reasonable person, under the circumstances, knows or should know will have the effect of:

* harming a student or staff member, whether physically or mentally;
* damaging a student’s or staff member’s property;
* placing a student or staff member in reasonable fear of harm to the student or staff member; or
* any other form of intimidation or harassment prohibited by any policy of USD 227.

1. “School Vehicle: means any school bus, school van, other school vehicle, and private vehicle used to transport students or staff members to and from school or any school-sponsored activity or event.

The Hodgeman County School District believes that all students and staff members have a right to a safe and healthy school environment. The district schools and community have an obligation to promote mutual respect, tolerance, and acceptance.

The Hodgeman County School District expects students and/or staff to immediately report incidents of bullying to the principal or designee. Staff is expected to immediately intervene when they see a bullying incident occur. Each complaint of bullying will be promptly investigated. This policy applies to students on school grounds, while traveling to and from school or a school-sponsored activity, and during any school sponsored activity.

To ensure bullying does not occur on school grounds, the Hodgeman County School District will provide staff development training in bullying prevention and cultivate acceptance and understanding in all students and staff to build each school’s capacity to maintain a safe and healthy environment.

## PROOF OF IDENTITY

When a child enrolls in USD 227 for the first time, proof of identity must be presented to the school officials. Proof of identity is either (1) a birth certificate for child enrolling in kindergarten or grade 1; (2) a copy of a court order placing the child in custody of the Department of Children and Families or assigned parent; (3) a certified transcript of the child enrolling in grades 2 through 12.

## STUDENT RECORDS

USD 227 regards all pupil records, except directory information, to be confidential. The Board has established procedures and safeguards which assure that parents are able to see and review their child’s school records and that those records are not open to other people who should not see them.

Records can be seen and used by parents and by school staff members who must have the information in order to work with you and your child. School policy also says that they may be seen by someone with a “need to know” in an emergency and by few government officials. With your written consent (and only with the consent), the records may be sent to colleges or universities or other places that you name.

## DCF PLACEMENT OF STUDENTS

A student placed by DCF should be accompanied on the day of enrollment by his/her case worker, when possible, foster parent, and records related to past school performance, and medical and psychological status.

If records indicate that the student has been enrolled in special services at previous school of attendance or has been recommended for such placement, a meeting should be scheduled as soon as possible to discuss the student’s most beneficial educational placement.

## CIPA PLAN

Pursuant to the Children’s Internet Protection Act (CIPA), USD 227 shall, at a minimum:

1. Provide reasonable public notice including at least one public hearing(held on 9/05/01);
2. Install blocks or Internet filters to limit access by both minors and adults to child pornography or materials that are obscene, inappropriate or harmful;
3. Monitor the on-line activities of minors;
4. Address issues related to the safety of minors when using e-mail, chat rooms, and other electronic communications;
5. Hinder unauthorized access (hacking) and other unlawful on-line activities by minors; and
6. Prevent unauthorized disclosure of personal information regarding minors

## USE OF BUILDING

The Board has established a policy of allowing civic and community service organizations, non-profit groups, and other similar groups use of district buildings by scheduling through the principal’s office and paying the set fee. All school activities will have precedence in scheduling. Outside groups that serve food from the kitchen during extracurricular activities are exempt from fees. Alumni using the building for class reunions are not charged a fee.

## CHURCH ACTIVITY POLICY

There will be no school activities on Sundays. Wednesday night of each week shall be set aside as family night. There shall be no activities involving students in any part of the school building after 7:00 pm on Wednesday nights without administration approval.

## HOMELESS STUDENTS

If a student and his/her family live in a shelter, motel, vehicle or campground, on the street, abandoned building, trailer or other inadequate accommodations, or doubled up with friends or relatives because you cannot find or afford housing, then you have certain rights or protections under the McKinney-Vento Homeless Education Assistance Act.

You have the right to:

* Go to school, no matter where you live or how long you have lived there. You must be given access to the same public education provided to other students.
* Continue in the school you attended before you became homeless or the school you last attended, if needed, and offer you the right to appeal a decision regarding your choice of school if it goes against your wishes.
* Receive transportation to the school you attended before you became homeless or the school you last attended, if you request such transportation.
* Attend a school and participate in school programs with students who are not homeless. Students cannot be separated from the regular school program because they are homeless.
* Enroll in school without giving a permanent address. Schools cannot require proof of residency that might prevent or delay school enrollment.
* Enroll and attend classes while the school arranges for the transfer of school and immunization records or any other documents required for enrollment.
* Enroll and attend classes in the school of your choice even while the school and you seek to resolve a dispute over enrollment.
* Receive the same special programs and services, if needed, as provided to all other students served in these programs.
* Receive transportation to school and to school programs.

When the student moves, he/she should contact the superintendent of schools for further assistance in enrolling in a new school. The National Center for Homeless Education at the toll-free **Helpline number is 1-800-308-2145.**

**USD #227 OPT-IN FORM**

To All USD #227 Patrons:

The Hodgeman County Schools will be teaching sex education materials. Parental permission is required before students take any sex education instruction. We must have a signed form on file in the building attended by your child. A copy of the curriculum guide is on file at each school.

Thank you,

Doug Chaney, Principal

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

I, parent/guardian, fully understand the material being covered by the Hodgeman County Schools, on sex education. I will cover this material with my child. I give permission for my child to participate in sex education instruction in the Hodgeman County Schools.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Student Name

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Parent/Guardian Signature Date

## COMPUTER / E-MAIL CONFIDENTIALITY

Students shall have no expectations of privacy when using district e-mail or computer systems. E-mail messages shall be used only for approved educational purposes. Students must use appropriate language in all messages. Students are expected to use the system following guidelines approved by teachers or the administration.

Any e-mail or computer application or information in district computers or computer systems is subject to monitoring by the staff and/or administration. The school retains the right to duplicate any information created by students in a computer system or on any individual computer. Students who violate these rules or any other classroom rules relating to computer use are subject to disciplinary action up to and including suspension from school.

## PERMISSION FOR INTERNET USE AT HODGEMAN COUNTY SCHOOLS

I, \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_, give permission for \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

to use the internet at Hodgeman County Elementary School for the 2021-2022 school year.

**Students agree to the following rules for the Internet:**

1. Any site with pornographic, suggestive material, terrorist activity or promoting hate is not allowed;
2. Any student(s) finding such a site will immediately “back out” of the site and notify the teacher;
3. No chat rooms or instant message programs;
4. No e-mail except under the teacher’s supervision;
5. No on-line purchasing of consumer goods;
6. No downloading programs, software upgrades, or on-line music;
7. Acceptable language standards must be adhered to at all times;
8. All copyright laws, including those pertaining to duplication of or receiving of licensed software, as well as plagiarism of materials from the Internet will be strictly enforced;
9. The cost of purposeful physical or electronic damages to telecommunications equipment will be the responsibility of the parent;
10. Inappropriate use of Internet resources by students will result in disciplinary action as determined to be appropriate by the teachers and administration in accordance with school policies;
11. Access to district networking resources is a privilege which may be revoked at any time as deemed necessary by teachers or administration;
12. Teachers will maintain adequate supervision of students at all times during lesson plans involving direct student usage of Internet resources;
13. The District Office shall take every reasonable precaution to ensure that access is appropriate from the standpoint of content;
14. All Internet use should encompass appropriate ethical values and common sense.

## USER AGREEMENT AND PARENT PERMISSION FORM

As a user of the Hodgeman County Unified School District computer network, I hereby agree to comply with the previous stated rules and will communicate over the network in a responsible fashion while honoring all relevant laws and restrictions.

Student signature \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

As the parent or legal guardian of the minor student above, I grant permission for my son or daughter to access networked computer services such as approved electronic mail and the Internet. I understand that individuals and families may be held liable for violations. I understand that some materials on the Internet may be objectionable, but I accept responsibility for guidance of Internet use – setting and conveying standards for my son or daughter to follow when selecting, sharing or exploring information and media.

Parent signature \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Date \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Please print your name here: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Name of Student \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Grade \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Telephone number \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

## PARENT PERMISSION FORM FOR WEBPUBLISHING OF STUDENT WORK

Name of Student \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Name of Parent/Guardian\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

We understand that our son or daughter’s creative efforts, including stories and artwork may be considered for publication on the school web site which may be viewed on the Internet. We will not use any child’s entire name as a means of identification.

*Please initial on the line in front of the permissions you are willing to extend:*

\*\_\_\_\_\_ Publication on the Internet of my child’s creative efforts, including stories and artwork.

\* \_\_\_\_\_ Use of my child’s picture in school Internet publications.

\* \_\_\_\_\_ Use of my child’s first name in school Internet publications.

Note: *Under no circumstances* will a student’s home address or phone number be published on the school web sites.

We grant permission for the World Wide Web publishing as described above.

Parent signature \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Date \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

I, the student, also give my permission for such publishing

Student signature \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Date \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**CHILD FIND SERVICES**

**Special Education Child Find Public Notice**

Hodgeman County USD #227 and the Southwest Kansas Special Education Cooperative (SKACD) #613 work together to identify every student, ages birth through 21, living within the district boundaries, that has developmental delays or maybe in need of special education. Child Find in Kansas involves an early childhood screening process for children from birth to age 5, and a general education intervention process for children from kindergarten through age 21. Our school and special education cooperative in conjunction with parents use these processes to locate, evaluate, and identify children who may need special education services and supports. If you have a child or know of a child who you think has development delays or special needs, contact your building Principal or the SKACD at 620-865-2054.

Areas of special education include: birth through age two (infant-toddler), early childhood – disability, developmentally delayed, visual impairments including blindness, hearing impairments including deafness, deaf blindness, autism, traumatic brain injury, emotional disturbance, specific learning disabilities, mental retardation, multiple disabilities, orthopedic impairments, other health impairments, speech or language impairments, and gifted. Parents are advised that all special education services are designed to offer the utmost in educational opportunities for each qualifying student, as well as to provide assistance and support in the areas of physical, mental, emotional, and social growth. State and federal laws are followed in providing each student with a free appropriate public education in the least restrictive environment. If you have a child or know of a child who may need special education services please notify the school district or SKACD.

**POLICY**

**IDACA** **Special Education Services** **IDACA**

In accordance with the provisions of Federal and state law, it is the policy of this district to provide a free appropriate public education for every exceptional child (as defined by K.S.A. 72-962) who is a resident of this district or attends a private or parochial school located in this district.  Special education services are provided for such children, including individual educational programs offered in the least restrictive environment.

**Child Find, Identification, and Eligibility**

The district shall coordinate and maintain a system which schedules and structures available services for pupils who are referred to determine eligibility for special education services in accordance with procedural processes established in Federal and state law.

**Actions and Due Process for Students**

Parental involvement and cooperation is important to the success of these educational programs.  In order to encourage the involvement and cooperation of parents in special education services and to safeguard the rights of exceptional children to a free appropriate public education, the board utilizes and refers parents to the “Procedural Safeguards in Parent Rights in Special Education” published by the Kansas State Department of Education.

In the provision of special education and related services, the district will implement all Federal and Kansas statutes, rules, and regulations.

# HCHS SCHOOL SONG

Fight on to victory

We will ever cheer for thee.

Fly your colors to the sky.

Fly your banners high

Rah, rah, rah!

Fight on to victory,

keep that goal in sight.

Fight with might

We’ll always lead the pack,

Victory for the red and black.

Rah, rah, rah!

School Mascot - Longhorn

School Colors –Red & Black